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Introduction1
There has been extensive debate about national curriculum issues in 
Australia during the past decade resulting in a significant range of 
literature. The focus of this literature  has been varied. There have 
been attempts to place national curriculum development in historical 
perspective (Kennedy, 1993) and to identify policy frameworks and 
structures that have influenced its development (Kennedy, 1989, 1989a; 
Bartlett, 1992; Bartlett, Knight, Lingard & Porter, 1994; Lingard, 



Porter, Bartlett and Knight, 1995). There are now  extensive accounts 
of the processes associated with the actual development of the national 
curriculum statements and profiles(Marsh, 1994; Ellerton and Clements, 
1994). There have been some attempts to examine  national curriculum 
initiatives and assess the implications for educational  practice 
(Kennedy, 1992) and there have been efforts to reflect on  the products 
of the national exercise and make some assessment of their usefulness 
or otherwise. (Collins, 1994; Kennedy 1995). 

This literature by no means speaks with a single voice -  there are 
different theoretical perspectives within it that construct the 
national curriculum exercise in different ways. These  theoretical 
tensions can now be further explored in the implementation phase of the 

national curriculum exercise. Following five years of intensive 
collaborative development,   curriculum statements and profiles in 
eight key learning areas have been available for use within 
State/Territory education systems and  independent schools for the past 
two years.  There has been  at least one attempt to monitor 
systematically the use of these materials on a national basis 
(Curriculum Corporation, 1994). At the same time reports have been made 
available on specific State/Territory  implementation plans and 
processes (Marsh, 1995).  These have been supplemented by reports from 
individual key learning areas (Meiers, 1994). In at least one State 
there has been a major review of the use of statements and profiles in 
local curriculum making efforts (Eltis, 1995). Yet there has been no 
attempt to evaluate this implementation process in relation to the 
original objectives for the national curriculum exercise  or to  link 
implementation issues to theoretical and policy frameworks that were 
raised during and after the development process. 

It was with this broad implementation perspective in mind that a 
research project was designed with the following objectives :

To investigate the multi-level implementation of a major national 
 policy initiative relating to curriculum, assessment and reporting.

To explore the complex interactions between different levels of 
 curriculum policy making within the Australian federal system of 
 government.

          To identify teachers' implicit theories relating to national 
curriculum initiatives and explore the relationship between those 
theories and a range of contextual variables.

The purpose of this paper is report on the first phase of this project 
that has involved document analysis and literature review relating to 
the implementation of national curriculum statements and profiles in 
all Australian States and Territories. 



The first section of the paper will  describe  the research project as 
 a whole in order to give some context for considering the findings from 
 the first phase.

The second section will consider the theoretical and policy issues that 
 were raised as part of the development process so these can be assessed 
 in light of the first phase findings. 

The third section will describe the  outcomes of the first phase of the 
 project. 

The final section will make an assessment of those outcomes in light of 
 the project's overall concerns.

 IMPLEMENTING NATIONAL CURRICULUM STATEMENTS AND PROFILES : THE 
RESEARCH PROJECT   

Rationale for the project

Jurisdiction over the curriculum of Australian schools has 
traditionally rested with the governments of the States and 
Territories. Since 1988, however, the Commonwealth government has 
pursued a policy designed to develop a greater degree of national 
consistency in the school curriculum - consistency aimed at developing 
a more productive workforce. The government's position was outlined in 
two policy position papers (Dawkins, 1987; 1988).  It was argued that 

the goal of national economic readjustment could be facilitated through 
a restructured workforce, the establishment of which was closely bound 
up with a new approach to school level education, including the 
development of a national curriculum.

It is one thing for the Commonwealth government to propose wholesale 
reform of an area over which it has no constitutional responsibility; 
it is quite another thing for its intentions to have any impact. A 
strategy, described as corporate in nature (Bartlett, 1992), was used 
to secure the agreement to the Commonwealth's curriculum agenda.  This 
involved meetings on a regular basis between Commonwealth and State 
ministers within the Australian Education Council.  Even though by late 
1993 the apparent consensus seemed to have dissolved (Kennedy, 1993), 
educational discourse about what has come to be called "the national 
curriculum" was firmly established in the minds, if not the hearts, of 
Australian educators (Boughton, 1993). 

The political passage of the concept of a national curriculum for 
Australian schools  was somewhat easier than the acceptance of the 
concept by educators, who criticised extensively the consultative 
mechanisms relating to national curriculum development (Cumming, 1991; 



McTaggert, 1991).  The fundamental issue here was that stakeholders 
perceived themselves to be excluded from the development process. Yet 
it has been well documented in the curriculum implementation literature 
that stakeholder involvement is the key to successful innovation 
(Fullan and Pomfrett, 1977; Fullan, 1982).  Research by Sturman (1989) 
highlighted the key role of teachers in the implementation of 
curriculum policy. He suggested that a number of frames of influence 
impact on teachers' curriculum decisions and, as indicated by Smith 
(1983), the ultimate action that they take reflects their "perceived 
curriculum decision-making space". He concluded that the decisions 
which teachers made in the classroom were intricately linked to these 
frames of influence and, especially to teacher epistemologies (Young, 
1991). He argued that if centrally-formed policy is to have the impact 
that is intended, acknowledgment of the manner in which the different 
frames mediated the implementation is essential.

A recent review of research by Marland (1994) on teachers' implicit 
theories supports Sturman's conclusions. Marland's review highlighted 
innovative methodologies capable of tapping the process by which 
teachers develop their implicit theories and thus shape their classroom 
practice. He concluded that understanding teachers' practical theories 
and how they change is critical, therefore, to improving the rate and 
scale of adoption of innovations.

The notion of adaptation of an innovation is particularly relevant to 
the national curriculum. In its original form, it consisted of 
curriculum statements in eight areas that set out content, processes 
and skills that students from Kindergarten to Year 10 might be expected 
to encounter in the compulsory years of schooling. In addition each 
curriculum statement is accompanied by a set of profiles that describe 
expected learning outcomes at different levels. For full implementation 
to occur, an education system would have to adopt the statements and 
the profiles, and make them available to regions and schools under 
their jurisdiction. Teachers in schools must then adopt the statements 
and profiles and incorporate them into their classroom practice. The 
potential for slippage in this process is considerable. At any stage a 
decision might be made that changes the original intentions. There are 
no guarantees that what the curriculum designers developed over a 
period of five years will find its way into classrooms. Political, 
educational and pedagogical interventions may be inserted at any point 
in the implementation. It seems clear that the national curriculum has 

the potential to remain in the realm of political rhetoric unless 
attention is paid to the process of implementation. 

Given the political impetus associated with the development of the 
national curriculum from 1988 to 1993, the resources that have been 
devoted to it and the issues it has already raised in educational 
communities, it seems essential that the impact of national curricula 



in classrooms be investigated. The question to be addressed is 
significant: can the multi-level implementation process constructed 
within the constraints of a federal system of government deliver a 
national curriculum into Australian classrooms and bring about the kind 
of changes to educational practice that the initial policy prescription 
foreshadowed? 

Research Plan
Through the use of multi-site case studies, the research plan was 
designed to enable judgments to be made and lessons to be learned about 
the implementation of national curriculum on selected education 
systems, selected schools and selected teachers in those schools.

In the first year of the study was intended to describe, through 
document analysis and through survey of senior administrators, the 
current policy status of the national curriculum within educational 
systems in all States and Territories.  This preliminary work was used  
to select three systems for more in-depth investigation although there 
were also pragmatic considerations in these choices.  For those States 
and/or Territories selected for case study, the document analysis will 
be supplemented with interviews with relevant senior officers at the 
system and regional level.  Also in this first year, a number of 
institutional case studies were planned for the selected systems to 
determine the extent to which thinking about national curriculum is 
impacting on the policies and practices of those schools and more 
specifically on the implicit theories of teachers.

Over the subsequent two years, it is intended to monitor how, as a 
result of changing policy and practices, systemic perspectives on the 
national curriculum may have altered, how schools may have incorporated 
these changes and how teachers may have incorporated them into their 
implicit theories of teaching.

Method
The overriding methodology is best described as multi-site qualitative 
research (Herriott and Firestone, 1983).  Such an approach draws upon 
the in-depth benefits of case-study methodology  as well as a 
comparative perspective because one of the features of multi-site 
research is its capacity to compare and contrast situations from one 
setting to the next.  The other major component of the study requires 
the documentation of teachers' implicit theories, the practical 
theories that guide what teachers do.  This involves in-depth interview 
techniques with which Marland has had extensive experience.

The design of the study will enable generalisations to be made about 
the implementation of national curriculum both across and within States 
and Territories at regional, school and classroom levels. One advantage 
of multi-site case study, particularly where there is careful selection 
of the sites, is that it advances the capacity to make generalisations. 
 The researchers acknowledge, however, that in qualitative research of 



this kind great care is needed in extrapolating the findings beyond the 
cases studied.  Quite often the most appropriate form of generalisation 
is what Stake (1980) has referred to as "naturalistic generalisation" 
which is arrived at by readers deciding, on the basis of relating the 
research findings to settings they are familiar with, how things are 

likely to be in other places.

It is intended that the research will be conducted in   selected 
regions, within each of two States or Territories.  Within these 
systems nine schools in all will be selected for case study research 
and, within these schools, 36 teachers will be selected for more 
in-depth study.  Given the qualitative nature of the research, and in 
particular the amount of verbal data generated, the teacher sample is 
considered to be large.

Selection of States, Regions and Schools
The very nature of the development of national curriculum means that 
different States and Territories are implementing the policies both in 
different ways and at different rates of progress.  Following an 
analysis of documents and a brief survey of different education 
systems, two States/Territories have been  asked to participate in the 
study.  These systems will be chosen to reflect differences in the 
extent to which they are currently embracing the ideas embodied in 
national curriculum policies.  The survey will be directed to those 
senior officers in each State and Territory education system who would 
have direct responsibility for issues related to the national 
curriculum.

Bearing in mind the reservations already made about generalisations 
that can be made from qualitative research, the selection of regions 
and schools will be guided by a desire to maximise the application of 
such generalisations to other contexts.  In selecting regions within 
systems, the aim will be to select regions as similar as possible, 
particularly in terms of their socioeconomic characteristics.  While 
there will inevitably be differences between the regions, it is hoped 
that some of the extreme differences, such as rurality, can be reduced 
so as to provide a better basis of comparison from one State to the 
next.  In this way it is hoped that some confounding variables would be 
avoided and theoretical parsimony, which is advocated in comparative 
studies (Lijphart, 1975), introduced into the study.

The selection of schools, both the number and type, in research which 
entails qualitative approaches is from necessity guided to a certain 
degree by resource constraints.  Given the fact that the research would 
entail at least two institutional visits over a three-year period, and 
given that investigation of teachers' implicit theories will require 
around five interviews with each selected teacher, interviews which 
would be repeated in order to monitor any changes that may have 



occurred over time, it is necessary to limit the research to three 
state secondary schools in each State.

The choice of state schools in preference to private or Catholic 
schools is designed to enable a comprehensive investigation of how the 
hierarchies of systemic influence (from Commonwealth and 
State/Territory policies to the head office, through to the regional 
office and the school) impact on teachers' theories. An equally 
relevant study could and should be conducted within the non-government 
sector but that is not the concern of this proposal. 

With the assistance of regional officers, the intention would be to 
make the schools as representative of the region as possible in terms 
of socioeconomic characteristics.  In this way it is hoped that results 
that emerged from the schools studied would be considered by regional 
officers and by officers of central department or ministry as 
representative of that region.

The schools would be approached through processes established by the 

relevant systemic authorities.

Selection of Curricular Emphases
The study will initially focus on the national curriculum statements 
and profiles in English and Mathematics.  This emphasis is justified 
for two reasons: first, these two areas form part of core curriculum 
offerings in all States and Territories and second, it seems likely 
that the majority of States and Territories will focus on the areas as 
part of the process of initial implementation.

Research Strategies
At the system level, that is, at the State and regional level, it is 
intended to review policy with regard to national curriculum and to 
interview officers with regard to issues of implementation.  The 
document analysis and the interviewing would take place at two points 
of time over the three years of the study in order to monitor changes 
that may have taken place.

At the school level, the fieldwork will consist of both interviews and 
the administration of questionnaires.  All school staff whose principal 
areas of teaching are in English and Mathematics will be asked to 
complete a questionnaire which is designed to tap their level of 
knowledge and attitudes towards national curriculum.  In addition, in 
each school two English teachers (the head teacher and one other) and 
two Mathematics teachers (the head teacher and one other) will be 
interviewed and will be observed in their classrooms in order to 
investigate the relationship between their perceptions of national 
curriculum and their implicit theories of teaching relating to that 
curriculum.  As with the regional and system visits, these analyses 



will take place at two periods of time over the course of the study.

In addition to interviews with teachers, the administrative staff of 
the school and representatives of parent advisory or management bodies 
will be interviewed in order to understand their knowledge and 
attitudes towards national curriculum and to assess to what extent the 
school is implementing policies related to the national initiatives.

THEORETICAL ISSUES RELATING TO THE  IMPLEMENTATION  PHASE OF THE 
AUSTRALIAN  CURRICULUM STATEMENTS AND PROFILES 

Lingard (1991) and Bartlett (1992) described the national curriculum 
exercise  as "an instrument of federal corporatism". Collins, (1994 )  
saw it as "embedded in a set of high Modernist principles to which we 
can no longer subscribe" and Grundy (1994) raised the possibility that 
the Profiles are "a very radical attempt to control the curriculum of 
schooling". Each of these perspectives was generated in response to the 
development of the statements and profiles,  but they also contain 
within  them some implicit assumptions about their implementation. The 
conflation of development and implementation needs some further 
consideration.  In the first stage of the project, particular attention 
has been paid to reexamining the policy context relating to the 
development of the profiles and making an assessment of its impact on 
the implementation process.
 
Locating the policy context of the national curriculum exercise in 
corporate federalism was a way of demonstrating how economic 
rationalism, human capital theory, corporate managerialism and 
neo-corporatism came to be incorporated in the policy making processes 
of Federal Labor governments after 1983 but particularly after 1987. 
Bartlett put it this way :

The Hawke Labor government's metapolicy then represents a new form of 

federalism, corporate federalism, which has been more successful in 
extending federal control over the states than has the prior Whitlam 
labor approach of coercive federalism. It signals a new and highly 
effective use of economic and  ideological power by the federal state. 
(Bartlett, 1992, 230).

The issue raised by this assertion is whether corporate federalism  
represents an adequate explanation for curriculum policy making in 
relation to the statements and profiles? There is little doubt that 
from the perspective of those who constructed it, corporate federalism 
reached down from the Australian Education Council(AEC) into the 
classroom :

In implementing profiles and assessment guidelines, it seems that those 
who enact the curriculum in classrooms are being subjected to coercive 



as well as corporate compliance by those at the apex of hierarchy, the 
curriculum policy formulators in the AEC (Bartlett, 1992, 234). 

The assumption inherent in this position, and in the notion of 
corporate federalism in general, is that the decision of the Australian 
Education Council to proceed with the development of the statements and 
profiles was in fact a genuine social compact between State/Territory 
and Commonwealth governments to impose a new curriculum settlement on 
Australian schools. Such a position, if accurate,  runs contrary to the 
views of most commentators who have written on the federal system. Such 
views have been summarised by Gerritsen :  

For political scientists and economists, respectively, 'conflict' and 
'inefficiency' are the recurring disabilities of Australian federalism 
(Gerritsen, 1990, 229)

Recent evidence would seem to support Gerritsen's characterisation of 
the federal system  seriously challenges  'corporate federalism' as a 
construct that explains recent  curriculum policy making in relation to 
the school curriculum.

Bartlett, Knight, Lingard and Porter (1994) have analysed the 
deliberations of the AEC in relation to national curriculum issues. 
They have focused in particular on the decisions taken in July and 
December 1993 resulting in the virtual abandonment of the national 
curriculum exercise. What is revealed is a complex string of issues 
including the changed political persuasion of many State and Territory 
governments, continuing suspicion of the Commonwealth government as a 
player in the curriculum stakes, the need on the part of State and 
Territory governments to undertake curriculum development in a more 
efficient and cost effective manner and an abiding opposition to any 
plans for national testing on the part of State and Territory 
governments. Thus, while there were genuine  reasons for national 
collaboration in curriculum there were equally good reasons for 
preserving State/Territory autonomy. This tension, inherent in any 
federal system of government,  is not allowed for in corporate 
federalism.  In the end, this is the reason why  corporate federalism 
is not a robust enough construct to provide an explanation for the 
events that took place from 1988 to 1993 in the curriculum policy 
making arena.

An alternative way to view the events of the period would be to see 
corporate federalism as an objective of a Commonwealth government 
seeking to solve significant social and  economic problems. The Accord 
is probably  a good example of a process that represents a successful 
corporate approach to federalism. Yet the Accord was negotiated between 
two parties that had a common objective : the Commonwealth government 

and the trade union movement. What is more,  in the arena of industrial 



relations, each of these parties is able to make decisions that can be 
effectively implemented.  

In the area of curriculum policy, there were few common objectives and 
the Commonwealth has no decision making authority. The history of the 
AEC would seem to suggest that Commonwealth has rarely been in the 
ascendancy and when that does happen, as during the Dawkins period, the 
States/Territories quickly reassert their authority. Thus the AEC 
itself cannot be implicated in corporate federalism as Lingard (1991) 
and Bartlett (1992) suggest. Rather, what existed throughout the period 
1988-1993 was a corporatist intention on the part of the Commonwealth 
and an equally strong individualist or states rights' position on the 
part of the States and Territories. 

The Commonwealth's corporatist intention in relation to the school 
curriculum appeared to dominate in the early days to the extent that in 
1988 even the NSW  Minister for Education in the newly elected Liberal 
Greiner government, Terry Metherell,  went along with the 
Commonwealth's policy agenda in relation to the curriculum.  It had 
become clear by mid-1993, however, that allowing departmental officers 
to meet and construct the curriculum statements and profiles was one 
thing : agreeing to implement them at the system level was another. As 
Gerritsen (1990) has pointed out, "intergovernmental competition for 
policy implementation"  is not a new feature of our federal system of 
government.

The corporatist intention of the Commonwealth were frustrated by a 
political system where the distribution of powers between national and 
sub national units ensures an inherent instability in the decision 
making process. In the period from 1988-1993,  the federal process in 
relation to the school curriculum was not so much corporatist as 
utilitarian2  with the States/Territories seeking to get as much as 
they could out of the federal system without being committed to 
outcomes that bound them to the Commonwealth's agenda. This process 
worked particularly well when the political complexion of 
State/Territory and Commonwealth governments were  similar and less 
well once differences started to emerge.  In general, the approach must 
be seen as a fragile one subject to political change and pressures. It 
cannot be seen in any way as deterministic and this is an important 
point when implementation issues are considered. 

IMPLEMENTING STATEMENTS AND PROFILES - SYSTEMIC POLICES AND PRACTICES

Documents from the all States and Territories were received by mid-95. 
The findings listed below indicate the positions of each jurisdiction 
in relation to the implementation of the national curriculum statements 
and profiles at that time. In some cases, however,  revisions have been 
made since then, most notably, for example, in New South Wales. Where 
the research team has become aware of these changes, details have been 
up-dated.



ACT 

The ACT is not using the National Curriculum Statements (NCSs) as 
written. They have incorporated them into the ACT Curriculum 
Frameworks. All schools have been issued with copies of the ACT 
Curriculum Frameworks and have been requested to adopt these and 
localise them to suit the specific needs of their students.

The ACT is currently trailing the National Profiles (NPs) over a 
two-year period with the objective of familiarising teachers with these 

materials prior to implementation. Teachers have been requested to link 
course writing and program planning with outcomes from the profiles to 
enhance the reporting process. However, the implementation of NPs is 
scheduled to take until 2001, with individual schools left to decide 
actual implementation dates on the basis of their own school 
development plans. 

The new ACT Government in March announced their intention to introduce 
an on-going system of monitoring and reporting on student achievements 
in literacy and numeracy. The NPs were being examined as a basis for 
doing this. 

NSW

A change of government in the early part of 1995 in New South Wales 
resulted in a review of that State's position in relation to NCSs and 
NPs. In late April, the in-coming government announced a pause in the 
implementation of profiles and outcomes and, by mid-May, had 
established a Review Panel to investigate and report on three main 
areas: (i) the quality of curriculum documents that utilise outcomes 
and profiles; (ii) the appropriateness of the current implementation 
arrangements for outcomes and profiles in NSW; and (iii) 
recommendations for further action and review in the above areas. 

The Review Panel, under the directorship of Professor Ken Eltis, 
forwarded its Report to the NSW Minister for Education and Training in 
late August. The Report recommended that the prime role of NSW 
syllabuses in describing curriculum content be affirmed. It is not 
possible to ascertain from this report, which focussed on a review of 
outcomes and profiles only, what its authors see as the role of the 
NCSs in shaping the NSW curricula. The Report does recommend that, as 
syllabuses come due for revision, they be developed by the NSW Board of 
Studies, but no reference was made to the part that NCSs might play in 
this. Elsewhere, the Report recommends that the Board of Studies review 
procedures for developing and trailing syllabuses to ensure " ... that 
productive input from teachers and academics with expertise in the 
area(s) is assured at all stages " (p. vii), but again, no reference 



was made to NCSs. 

. The Report also recommended that incorporation of the NPs directly 
into NSW syllabuses be no longer required. It is clear, however, that 
the thrust of many recommendations is to support an emphasis on 
outcomes as an approach to teaching and learning. As syllabuses are 
developed, outcomes in the form of explicit statements of the 
knowledge, skills and understandings to be learned are to be generated. 
In addition to assisting in the development of teaching and learning 
programs, outcomes are also to be used to develop and implement 
manageable assessment and reporting strategies for individual students 
and to allow monitoring of system performance for state and national 
comparisons.

The recommendations of this Report have all recently been approved for 
implementation.  

NT

The NT has constantly emphasised that the curriculum to be used in 
schools is the curriculum approved by the NT Board of Studies. The 
approved curriculum may draw heavily on the NCSs and NPs but is not to 
be replaced by them.

The implementation of Profiles is seen as an evolutionary process in 

the NT, to be achieved with minimal disruption to existing curriculum 
development and school programs. The NT has also adopted the view that 
the main purpose of the Profiles is to assist teachers to track student 
progress and to provide schools with a means of reporting on student 
progress in relation to nationally recognised outcomes.

The NT has also advised its schools that instruments used in pilot 
studies with Profiles should incorporate elements of the NP's that can 
be identified in the courses of study approved by the NT Board of 
Studies. The NT has taken the view that profiling should cover the 
compulsory years of schooling and has urged an initial concentration on 
English and Mathematics in Profile piloting.

QLD

Queensland views the NCSs in English and Mathematics as part of a bank 
of documents that can be used by schools to inform their own 
school-based curriculum development in these subject areas. 
Accordingly, QLD has no plans to support the implementation of the NCSs 
as sole substitutes for existing curricula. The existing syllabus in 
English in QLD is seen as compatible with and informed by the NCS in 
English. NCSs and NPs in other learning areas are not currently in use 
in QLD.  



SA

South Australia regards the implementation of NCSs and NPs as a 
priority task over the period 1995-7.

An evaluation strategy to support the monitoring and review of the 
implementation process for both statements and profiles is being 
finalised. If necessary, adjustments will be made to the implementation 
plans.

In 1995, NCSs and NPs for years 1 to 7 are being implemented. Teachers 
are to report to parents in 3 areas of study of the school's choice. 
The process of familiarisation and implementation of the NCSs and NPs 
is to continue with years 8 to 10.

In 1996, NCSs and NPs are to be implemented fully for years 1 to 10. 
Student achievement information in Mathematics, English, Health and 
Physical Education and the Arts are to be gathered and reported to 
parents and to the Department of Education and Children's Services 
against the profiles in each strand at the end of Term 2.

In 1997, NCSs and NPs are to be implemented in all learning areas, 
along with reporting against the profiles.  

TAS

Implementation is at the awareness and familiarisation stage. Full 
implementation is seen as dependent on the adoption of policies on 
curriculum balance, personal records and reporting to parents, the 
first two of which are already in place. Schools will also be required 
to report to the Department of Education on student achievement 
(timeline still to be decided).

All syllabuses offered by the Tasmanian Secondary Assessment Board will 
be reviewed, beginning in 1995. This review will involve aligning 
existing and new syllabuses with NCSs and NPs in terms of content and 
relating assessment criteria to profiles.

NCSs and NPs are being implemented together to avoid compromising the 
integrity of learning areas through an over-emphasis on outcomes.

The Office for Education Review in Tasmania will be evaluating the 
implementation of NCSs and NPs in Tasmanian schools, the results of 
this evaluation to be published later in 1995.

VIC

A Curriculum and Standards Framework (CSF) was released in February, 



1995 incorporating what were regarded as the 'best' elements of the 
NCSs and NPs.

A project was commenced in 1994 by the Victorian Board of Studies to 
provide ways of extending assessment methods in primary schools. 
Progress of students will be assessed against the CSF. 

It is intended that 1995 will be a planning year, with 1996 set as the 
year of implementation. The end of 1997 is set as the target date for a 
substantial implementation of the CSF by most schools.

WA

There is no plan to implement the NCSs but they are being used in the 
development of curriculum documents for each of the learning areas.

There is no policy on the use of NPs but there is reference to them in 
the WA Education Department's strategic plan for the 1995 to 1997 
period. In WA, the profiles are referred to as Student Outcome 
Statements (SOSs).

The Education Department of WA is part way through a two-year trial of 
SOSs, the purpose of which is to determine the validity of the outcome 
statements. The project involves 63 schools and will investigate 
monitoring, planning and teaching, assessment and recording, reporting, 
school development planning and issues in learning across all areas of 
the curriculum. Consultative groups comprising representatives from 
professional organisations, tertiary institutions and other education 
systems in each learning area have also been formed to advise on 
aspects of the trial.

Working editions of SOSs, which include a background to the outcome 
statements, level statements, outcomes, pointers and work samples, have 
been developed.

A report of the trial and recommendations as to the efficacy of the 
SOSs will be forwarded to the Minister of Education in WA probably at 
the start of 1996.    

SOME CONCLUSIONS BASED ON AN ANALYSIS OF STATE/TERRITORY POLICY 
RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENTS AND PROFILES

It is clear from the above descriptions that the national curriculum 
statements and profiles are no longer 'national' in the sense that they 
represent a common and agreed curriculum amongst all States and 
Territories.  Rather, they must now be seen as resources for use by 
individual jurisdictions. The 'national' curriculum statements and 
profiles have been localised to  meet local needs and conditions.

The localisation process itself is worthy of some detailed study and 



the second stage of this project will pursue it in some depth. On the 
surface, there does not appear to be any single reason that accounts 

for the directions local authorities have taken.  The single variable 
of political allegiance is a case in point. A new Liberal government  
in the ACT has continued to embrace the local versions of the 
statements and profiles and is seeking to use them for Territory wide 
reporting.  On the other hand, a new Labor government in NSW has almost 
buried the same documents.

While the localisation process is dependent on  particular 
jurisdictional considerations, there does appear to be a number of 
common links.  All systems appear to be committed to outcomes based 
reporting. Some plan to use the profiles as they were developed 
originally (eg ACT) and others plan to link outcomes based reporting to 
local syllabus documents(eg NSW). This is a significant change in 
philosophy at the State level and it has probably come about as a 
direct result of national curriculum collaboration.  Nevertheless, it 
does not appear that there will be a common national reporting system 
because of the variations in State/Territory approaches.

A second link is the now widespread use of the eight key learning areas 
as the basic units of the school curriculum.  New South Wales will 
probably be the only jurisdiction to retain its own particular 
nomenclature. AT a very surface level, therefore, there is now greater 
commonality across systems. Preliminary analysis that goes beneath the 
surface, however,  seems to be suggesting that there are inter systemic 
differences within particular key learning areas.

It must be concluded, also, that the nature and impact of the federal 
system on curriculum policy making must also needs  be reviewed. 
"Corporate federalism" is not an adequate construct to describe what 
happened between 1988-1993 although this is not to deny  that the 
Commonwealth's corporatist intentions.  If this was the case, then 
Fletcher's comments are worth noting:

Noting sets the cats among the pigeons in the '"small' states faster 
than the commonwealth's call for more uniformity. (Fletcher, 1991, 5)

and later :

The commonwealth's view of efficient economic reform tends to emphasise 
the concept of 'uniformity'. (Fletcher, 1991, 14)

Thus the corporatist intentions of the Commonwealth  could be said to 
have placed the States/Territories on alert and as the political 
complexion of governments changed so did their degree of willingness to 
comply with the Commonwealth's agenda.  As pointed out earlier, this is 
a utilitarian approach to federalism. It is also a recognition of one 



of the basic features of the current political system :

Commonwealth and state government functions are not designed to produce 
uniform outcomes : the operation of different governments reflects the 
different needs of the  diverse range of political communities in 
Australia. (Fletcher, 1991, 14)

Thus it should not be surprising that the apparent consensus over 
national curriculum statements an profiles broke down in 1993. What 
would have been more surprising, perhaps,  would have been a 
perpetuation of that consensus and the development of uniform 
curriculum standards. It is the historical tendency towards 
fragmentation rather than uniformity that is the key to understanding 
curriculum policy making in this period
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the highly utilitarian usage the citizenry have made of the different 
loci  of power provided by the federal system". We believe that it can 
be equally argued that the States/Territories have also used the system 
for their own ends, and thus the term 'utilitarian federalism'.
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